PAGE  
- 4 -

MINUTES
WEST VIRGINIA BOARD OF EDUCATION

Capitol Building 6, Room 353

1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East

Charleston, West Virginia

September 12, 2019
I.

Call to Order


Following the welcome and Pledge of Allegiance, President David G. Perry called the meeting of the West Virginia Board of Education (WVBE) to order at 9:02 a.m. on September 12, 2019, in Capitol Building 6, Room 353, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East, Charleston, West Virginia.  

The following members were present:  President Perry, Vice President Miller L. Hall (via telephone), Thomas W. Campbell (via telephone), Robert W. Dunlevy, F. Scott Rotruck, Debra K. Sullivan, Nancy J. White, and James S. Wilson, and ex officios Steven L. Paine, State Superintendent of Schools, and Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education, and Interim Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission.  Member absent was Daniel D. Snavely.
II.

Remarks from Governor’s Office, Legislative Leaders,



and Leaders of State Education Associations/Organizations

Mr. Fred Albert, President, American Federation of Teachers-West Virginia, provided an update regarding the Reconnecting McDowell initiative; Mr. David Gladkosky, Executive Director, West Virginia Professional Educators Association, provided information regarding thoughts and discussions among teachers and members of his association; Dr. Mickey Blackwell, Executive Director, West Virginia Association of Elementary and Middle School Principals (WVAEMSP), addressed the Board regarding the possibility of a campaign to attract teachers to West Virginia, requested principals be invited and acknowledged at future Teacher of the Year events, invited members to a WVAEMSP conference in December, and spoke about a number of upcoming events and activities; and Dr. Howard O’Cull, Executive Director, West Virginia School Board Association, addressed the Board regarding required training for county board members and avenues to pursue to increase student achievement.    
III.

Approval of Agenda


President Perry called for a motion to approve the agenda.   Mrs. Sullivan moved, and Mr. Dunlevy seconded, that the agenda be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  President Perry requested Chancellor Tucker provide remarks.  Chancellor Tucker spoke about a ceremony for 25 principals in recognition of their efforts in increasing the college going rate and the overlap of K-12 and higher education.  
IV.  

Delegations

Ms. Sharon Corbitt, Mr. Fred D. Clark, and Ms. Sarah Hart, residents of Wood County, addressed the Board regarding the closure of Waverly Elementary School (Wood County).  
V.  

Recognitions

Superintendent Paine introduced West Virginia’s 2020 Teacher of the Year, Ms. Jennifer Schwertfeger, biology and business teacher at Cameron High School (Marshall County), who provided brief remarks.  Dr. Shelby Haines, Superintendent of Marshall County Schools, and Jack Cain, Principal of Cameron High School, addressed the Board regarding Ms. Schwertfeger’s selection as West Virginia’s 2020 Teacher of the Year.  Dr. Kathy D’Antoni, Associate State Superintendent, Division of Technical Education and Governor’s Economic Initiatives, recognized nine 2018-2019 career and technical student organization (CTSO) national gold, silver, and bronze medalists:  Ms. Haleigh Lipscomb,  Monongalia Technical Education Center, Mr. Gabe Yeoman, Spring Valley High School, Ms. Melissa Wilhite, Southern West Virginia Community and Technical College, Ms. Jamie Smith, James Rumsey Technical Institute, Ms. Allyssa Morgan, Pendleton County Middle/High School, Mr. Samuel Shreves, Wood County Vocational Technical Center, Mr. Holt Dawson and Mr. Sawyer Dobbins Clay Middle School, and Ms. Pepper McCormick, Calhoun Middle School.  Mrs. Kelli J. Whytsell, Superintendent of Calhoun County Schools, addressed the Board regarding the many successes of CTSOs in Calhoun County.  At the invitation of President Perry, a number of audience members addressed the Board regarding the importance of career technical education.  Superintendent Paine stepped away from the meeting.


President Perry reordered the agenda and requested that item VII. 2018-2019 West Virginia Schools Balanced Scorecard Results be taken up.  
VI.

2018-2019 West Virginia Schools Balanced Scorecard Results

Ms. Michele Blatt, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Support and Accountability, presented 2018-2019 West Virginia School Balanced Scorecard results for the Board’s information.  Policy 2322, West Virginia System of Support and Accountability, and the West Virginia Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA) plan holds schools and districts accountable annually for multiple measures of student achievement.  Results are reported each year on the West Virginia Schools Balanced Scorecard.  Discussion ensued regarding the presentation with a focus on causes of chronic absenteeism, initiatives to address attendance issues, and amendment of the Board’s accountability policy.  (PowerPoint presentation appended to Official Minutes, Attachment J.)  Superintendent Paine rejoined the meeting.
VII.

Break

President Perry called for a break at 10:48 a.m. 

VIII.

Call to Order


President Perry called the meeting back to order at 11:03 a.m.
IX.

Consent Agenda


 President Perry called for a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.  Dr. Wilson requested clarification regarding qualifications for teaching dual credit courses and AP® courses; Chancellor Tucker provided clarification.  Mr. Hall joined the meeting.

Mrs. Sullivan moved, and Ms. White seconded, that the Consent Agenda be approved.  Upon the call for the question the Consent Agenda was unanimously approved.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachments A through G.) 
· Approved August 14, 2019, minutes  (Attachment A)
· Received West Virginia Department of Education (WVDE) personnel matters (Attachment B)
· Approved six requests for waivers: three requests for a waiver of Policy 2445.40, Instructional Resources for Cabell County (waiver #1425), Kanawha County (waiver #1428), and Putnam County (waiver #1424); one request for a waiver of Policy 2520.3C, Next Generation Content Standards and Objectives for Science in West Virginia School for Marshall County Schools (waiver #1427); and, two requests for a waiver of Policy 2510, Assuring the Quality of Education; Regulations for Education Programs, section 7.5.c.8.A. for one AP® instructor at Jefferson High School (Jefferson County), and one AP® instructor at Pikeview High School (Mercer County). 
· Approved Employment of Substitute Teachers in Areas of Critical Need and Shortage policies for Gilmer, Hampshire, Lincoln, Logan, Monongalia, Roane, Summers, Wetzel, and Wyoming County Schools and the West Virginia Schools for the Deaf and the Blind  (Attachment C)
· Approved a dual credit policy for Clay County Schools and an amended dual credit policy for Doddridge County Schools (Attachment D)
· Approved the West Virginia Licensure Testing Directory (Attachment E)
· Approved a new general education alternative certification program, Ohio County Schools: PACT, in partnership with the WVDE  (Attachment F)
· Received an Innovation in Education Act update  (Attachment G).
X.

New Data Collection: Career Technical Education (CTE) Credentialing Data


Dr. D’Antoni presented a new data collection for CTE credentialing for the Board’s consideration.  The Offices of Career Technical Education and Governor’s Economic Initiatives (offices) propose collecting information about credentials or certifications students earn while participating in CTE programs of study, including program-specific and universal certifications. Additionally, to assess eligibility for the Governor’s Workforce Credential, the offices propose recording the dates on which individual students voluntarily participate in any random or elective drug testing as part of their CTE courses or programs of study.  W. Va. Code §18‑2‑5h.  Student Data Accessibility, Transparency and Accountability Act, requires that new student data proposed for inclusion in the state student data system be announced to the general public for a review and comment period of at least 60 days.  Ms. Georgia Hughes-Webb, Lead Coordinator, WVDE Office of Data Analysis and Research, addressed questions regarding the involvement of stakeholders in determining the need for the data collection.

Mrs. Sullivan moved and Mr. Rotruck seconded, that the new data collection for CTE credentialing be placed on public comment for 60 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment H.)
XI.

WVBE Personnel Matters


President Perry called for a motion to approve the Board’s personnel matters.   Ms. White moved, and Mr. Dunlevy seconded, that the personnel items be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously. (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment I.)
XII.

Superintendent Report


Dr. Jan Barth, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Teaching and Learning, introduced Ms. Monica DellaMea, Executive Director, WVDE Office of Early and Elementary Learning, who introduced Ms. Nancy Hanna (distributed information), Associate Superintendent/Early Childhood Director/Special Education Director, Greenbrier County Schools, who spoke about an article in The Hechinger Report spotlighting Greenbrier County’s universal pre-k program.  Dr. Barth introduced Ms. Diana Whitlock (distributed information), Assistant Director, WVDE Office of Special Education, who provided an update regarding the ReClaim WV initiative.  Chancellor Tucker departed the meeting.  Superintendent Paine reported that he will speaking tomorrow at a meeting of the West Virginia School Board Association regarding local board accountability and, in consultation and collaboration with higher education staff, has created sub-committees to address areas of common concern.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachment K.)  
XIII.

WVBE Member Updates

Ms. White stated that she attended a ribbon cutting ceremony in Harrison County and a Farm to School lunch in Lewis County; Mrs. Sullivan provided an update regarding Communities In Schools; Mr. Rotruck reported that he attended a ribbon cutting in Harrison County; Dr. Wilson commented on his observation of the increased involvement of WVDE staff in more external initiatives with a downsized WVDE (Mr. Campbell issued support of Dr. Wilson’s observation); Mr. Hall reported that he attended an event in Fayette County; and, President Perry reported that he provided remarks at a school opening and attended a ribbon cutting in Fayette County. 
XIV.

Break

President Perry called for a break for lunch at 11:59 a.m.  Mr. Campbell, Mr. Dunlevy, and Mr. Hall departed the meeting.
XV.

Call to Order


President Perry called the meeting back to order at 12:45 p.m.
XVI.

West Virginia’s Voice:  Teacher Panel

Dr. Jan Barth, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Teaching and Learning, facilitated a panel discussion with teachers and Board members regarding standards, curriculum, Policy 2510 (mathematics requirements), what teachers need to be better able to teach students, and recommendations for the Board’s consideration.  Teacher panelists were:  Ms. Stephanie Carlton Meadows, Village of Barboursville Elementary (Cabell County), Ms. Kim Cortines, Oak Hill High School (Fayette County), Mr. Kevin Warfield, Greenbrier East High School (Greenbrier County), Ms. Heather Haught, McNinch Primary School (Marshall County), Ms. Jennifer Reeves, Mylan Park Elementary School (Monongalia County), Ms. Alissa Rathbun-Thorn, Curriculum Specialist, Monongalia County Schools, Ms. Summer McClintock, Pleasant View Elementary (Morgan County), Ms. Elizabeth Hegele, Shady Spring High School (Raleigh County), and Ms. JoJo Shay, Innovation Coordinator, Ohio County Schools.
XVII.

Break

President Perry called for a break at 2:40 p.m. 
XVIII.

Call to Order


President Perry called the meeting back to order at 2:45 p.m.
XIX.

West Virginia’s Voice:  Teacher Panel  (Continued)


Discussion continued regarding curriculum and specifically what students need today and what can done to create time for new content, recommendations, and Board member takeaways.  Following discussion, President Perry thanked the teacher panelists for their participation.  
XX.

Items for Future Meetings


President Perry announced that principals are to be invited to next month’s meeting and requested that members submit the names of two principals to Dr. Barth by September 20.   Superintendent Paine departed the meeting. President Perry reminded members of the upcoming Appalachia Regional Comprehensive Center event.  Dr. Carla Warren (distributed information), Special Assistant to the State Superintendent, addressed the Board regarding a proposed WVBE fall listening tour to take place in October.  Concern was issued regarding the remoteness of the John D. Rockefeller Career Center location.  Dr. Warren noted the concern, indicated that  members were not expected to attend all forums, and it was hoped that a minimum of four members would be present at each forum.  It was stated that WVDE senior staff will attend all forums.  Mrs. Sullivan was concerned that the welfare of students is not addressed in the forum proposal; it was concluded that this would be taken upon under Policy 2200, Local School Improvement Council: Engaging Parents, Families, Students, Business and Community in Education.  Concern was also issued about parent and guardian involvement in the forums and topics of interest for these stakeholders.  Dr. Warren is to amend the forum proposal and provide it to members.
XXI.

Future Meetings




The next regular meeting of the WVBE will be held October 9, 2019, at 10:00 a.m. in Harrison County, West Virginia.   It was determined that the November meeting would be a two day meeting to accommodate two panels:  a superintendent panel on November 13 and a county board member panel on November 14.  
XXII.

Adjourn

Ms. White moved, and Dr. Wilson seconded, that the meeting be adjourned.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 3:46 p.m.  


Minutes approved by the Board on October 9, 2019.


______________________________________________






David G. Perry, President



______________________________________________






Miller L. Hall, Vice President

Minutes were recorded by 

    Virginia M. Harris

  Secretary to the Board 
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